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	HUMAN RIGHTS COMMISSION

	MINUTES OF
October 23, 2008 MEETING

	FINAL
	VERSION


ORDER OF BUSINESS

1. 
Call to Order and Roll Call

Commissioner Sweet called the meeting to order.  A quorum was present.

Commissioners Present:


Commissioners Not Present:


Cecilia Chung, Vice Chair


Khaldoun Baghdadi, Chair

Douglas Chan






Faye Woo Lee  



August J.P. Longo
Nazly Mohajer
Linda Fadeke Richardson




Michael Sweet, Acting Chair
Victoria Ruiz
Julius Turman

Nora Vargas (arrived at 5:00 p.m.)
Guests Present:

Alicia Cabrera, Deputy City Attorney

Samer Danfoura, Danfoura & Nimr Law Group
Mike Silva, Mitchell Engineering

Theresa Sparks

Staff Present:  

Romulus Asenloo, Nadia Babella, Larry Brinkin, Boris Delepine, Cynthia Goldstein, Chris Iglesias, Linda Janourova, Zula Jones, Melinda Kanios, Deborah Lucero, natoyiniinastumiik, Masood Ordikhani, James Soncuya, Janel Wong
2. 
Public Comment on Items Not on the Agenda

Mike Silva, President of Mitchell Engineering, stated that the San Francisco Public Utilities Commission has violated their civil rights and his company is formally filing a discrimination complaint to the Human Rights Commission.  

APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3. 
Adoption of Minutes dated September 11, 2008

Approval to adopt the September 11, 2008 minutes was moved (Commissioner Turman), seconded (Commissioner Longo) and approved unanimously.

4.
Adoption of Minutes dated September 25, 2008

Commissioner Turman requested a name correction on item 14 of the minutes.  Approval to adopt the amended September 25, 2008 minutes was moved (Commissioner Chung), seconded (Commissioner Richardson) and approved with the following vote:

Yes:  Douglas Chan, Cecilia Chung, Faye Woo Lee, August Long, Nazly Mohajer, Linda Richardson, Victoria Ruiz, Michael Sweet.

Absent:  Khaldoun Baghdadi, Nora Vargas.

Abstain:  Julius Turman.

REPORT OF THE CHAIR

5. 
Commissioners Activities in the Community
Commissioner Chung reported that in behalf of the HRC she welcomed the Heart of the City refugee camp exhibit organized by Doctors Without Borders.  The exhibit, located at the San Francisco Marina Green, is an eye opening experience of the life of people who flee to refugee camps.
Commissioner Longo stated that there are many important propositions on the November election ballot that will affect people’s civil rights.  While Commissioners are involved in many activities leading up to the elections he reminded everyone to study these propositions and participate by voting on November 4th.
6.
Elections for Chair and Vice-Chair of the San Francisco Human Rights Commission
Commissioners Chan and Richardson expressed concern regarding letters/emails from the public that Commissioners received which were related to the current election.  
Votes were taken and unopposed nominee Commissioner Sweet was unanimously elected as Vice Chair of the Human Rights Commission with the following votes:  
Aye:  Douglas Chan, Cecilia Chung, Faye Woo Lee, August J.P. Longo, Nazly Mohajer, Linda Richardson, Victoria Ruiz, Michael Sweet, Julius Turman.

Absent:  Khaldoun Baghdadi, Nora Vargas.

Nominees for Commission Chair were Cecilia Chung and Nazly Mohajer.  The Commission heard public comments and had discussion before the election of chair.

First to comment from the public was Theresa Sparks who served on the Human Rights Commission during 2001-2004.  Commissioner Sparks stated that she strongly supports Commissioner Chung for chair.  She believes Commissioner Chung has a tremendous amount of abilities and experience and is a tireless advocate for civil and human rights both in the community and elsewhere.  She said Commissioner Chung has suffered discrimination as a transgender woman with HIV and therefore knows the plights of discrimination.   She urged all to vote for Commissioner Chung to lead the Human Rights Commission. 

Additional comment from the public was from Samer Danfoura.  Mr. Danfoura is a Palestinian gay man born in San Francisco who owns a small law firm in the City.  He expressed that he has had the great honor to work with Commissioner Chung in several different contexts.  He knows Commissioner Chung as a tireless advocate, extremely eloquent and someone who follows through on everything she takes on.  As a minority in several different contexts, Mr. Donora said he discerns that Commissioner Chung is advocating for all minorities in all communities and he encouraged Commissioners to vote for her as chair of the Human Rights Commission.

Commissioner Mohajer stated that some letters that the Commission received for this election were found to be extremely offensive.  Commissioner Mohajer believes it would be of benefit to Commissioner Chung if she wrote a public letter distancing her from the disrespectful speech and denouncing untrue comments about another Commissioner as these letters create an unhealthy environment in the City and disrespect the community.  Commissioner Turman said that the Commission as a whole should address these letters and stand up for Commissioner Mohajer who is a very valued member of this community.  The Commission is in an extremely advantageous position in having two strong women to select from with the experience and knowledge to lead the Commission through the next term.  He suggested that the Commission make known to the public how much they appreciate the efforts of both candidates.

Commissioner Chung stated that she trusts in Commissioner Mohajer’s experience and passion to chair the Commission and lead it in the direction to promote equality and ensure all ordinances be followed.  She made clear that she did not solicit any of the letters that the Commission had received and stated that she equally feels uncomfortable about some of the letters.  She said that there are misunderstandings from the community and it is the job of the HRC to mitigate matters and serve as mediator between the communities to resolve them.  The public should be aware that all commissioners have the best interest of the HRC and the City at heart.  
After discussion, votes were taken and Cecilia Chung was elected as Chair of the Human Rights Commission with the following results:  

Nine votes for Cecilia Chung:  Douglas Chan, Cecilia Chung, Faye Woo Lee, August J.P. Longo, Linda Richardson, Victoria Ruiz, Michael Sweet, Julius Turman, Nora Vargas.

One vote for Nazly Mohajer:  Nazly Mohajer.

Absent:  Khaldoun Baghdadi.
REPORT OF THE DIRECTOR

7.  
Approval of Hearing Officer Appointment for LBE Certification Appeal Hearing
Director Iglesias explained that a local firm applied for LBE certification status and was denied.  The firm appealed the original decision to the Director and was denied again and is therefore currently appealing to the Commission.  The Commission must now appoint a hearing officer to hear this appeal.  The proposed hearing officer is Henry Epstein, an employee of the MTA who also acts as a hearing officer San Francisco.  Ms. Cabrera explained that after the hearing officer listens to arguments from both sides they issue a recommendation to the Commission and then the Commission will either adopt the recommendation or disregard that determination.  
Commissioner Longo made a motion and the Commission unanimously approved to appoint Henry Epstein as Hearing Officer for the LBE certification appeal hearing.  
8. 
Update on Government and Oversight Hearing on October 27, 2008 regarding Surety Bonding and Good Faith Efforts
Director Iglesias reported that the hearing before the Government Accountability Oversight Committee of the Board of Supervisors has been rescheduled to Monday, October 27.  They will be hearing two items from the HRC: 1) an update on the surety bond program and possible revisions to the program; and 2) review of the good faith efforts recommendations that were approved by the Commission in September and sent to the Board of Supervisors.  The HRC is very excited about the potential opportunities ahead, especially with regard to taking the surety bond program to the next level and hopefully adopting the LBE Advisory Committee’s good faith effort recommendations thus making it easier for contractors participating on projects.  Director Iglesias answered Commissioner’s questions and again thanked the LBE Advisory Committee and numerous HRC staff who worked hard and spent a considerable amount of time on both of these issues.  He will report back to the Commission after the hearing.

ADVISORY COMMITTEE REPORTS
9.
Employment Advisory Committee

Report on October 2, 2008 Meeting
Report on the October 7th Public Hearing on Combating Employment 

Discrimination after 9/11
    
Presenter:  Romulus Asenloo
Romulus Asenloo reported that the Employment Advisory Committee had two guests speak at their October 2 meeting.  The first speaker was Jeffrey Phillips, Director of the Membership Development of the International Brotherhood of Electrical Workers Local 6, who gave their perspective of the employment situation in the Bayview Hunter’s Point community.  The second speaker was Gary Banks, Founder, President and CEO of the Family Restoration House, who gave a presentation on the history and current realities of the employment situation in the Bayview Hunter’s Point.  There was also discussion and formation of a working group to further look into the issues surrounding the lack of opportunities in that community.

The October 7th hearing on combating employment discrimination after 9/11 was a great success.  Mr. Asenloo and Commissioner Lee specifically highlighted the hard work of Mary Gin Starkweather, Linda Janourova and Caneel Frasier as well other HRC staff that assisted with the hearing.  They also thanked the Commissioners who came to support this event.  Hearing speakers imparted excellent suggestions and intriguing information to the audience.  Their thoughts and suggestions will be incorporated into a report that will be presented to the Commission for consideration.  

10.
Issues Advisory Committee


Report on the Status of the November 13th Hearing to Promote the SFUSD’s 

New Strategic Plan and to Support the Right for All Students in the 

District to Experience Success
    
Presenter:  Linda Janourova and Melinda Kanios

Melinda Kanios introduced to the Commission Heidi Iceman, Arc’s newest intern and a student of Galileo High School who will be assisting the certification unit and working on the November 13 hearing.  Ms. Kanios and Ms. Janourova then highlighted the format of the hearing and updated the Commission on advertising efforts. The Commission was asked to inform them of any ideas they have for publicizing the hearing or of any organizations who should attend.  

11.  
Local Business Enterprise Advisory Committee


Report on September 17, 2008 Meeting


Report on October 15, 2008 Meeting


Presenter:  Andrew Houston
Andrew Houston reported that on September 17 the LBE Advisory Committee was informed that changes to the good faith outreach requirements were approved by the Commission and would be presented to the Board of Supervisors on October 27.  During the October 15 meeting, Mr. Joe Cheung of the Department of Public Works presented to the Committee ideas formulated out of the construction task force meeting.  After his presentation there was a brief Q&A and a discussion of proposed changes to the 10% bid discount.  The LBE Advisory Committee is currently working on ways to improve the micro set aside program and the prompt payment program.  Commissioner Mohajer added that the LBE Committee is against the proposal of giving points to any other contractor but LBEs and that Mr. Cheung indicated that he is working on increasing the value of the micro set aside business from $250,000 to $500,000.

12.
Commissioner Discussion on Matters of Interest for Possible Inclusion of  

Future Agenda Items
Commissioner Chan thanked member of the LBE Committee and HRC staff for their expressions of condolences to his family and he stated that the mission of the HRC was extremely important to his father.  
Director Iglesias informed the Commission that senior staff member, Cynthia Goldstein, will be leaving the HRC to serve as the Executive Director of the San Francisco Board of Appeals.  He stated that while this is a great loss to the HRC it is a wonderful opportunity for Ms. Goldstein and he congratulates her.  
Commissioner Sweet would like to hold a Commission meeting in the community and he requested that staff think about neighborhoods who would appreciate this.  
Chair Chung stated that this year marks the 40th anniversary of the longest student strike in American history.  The strike at San Francisco State University began in November 1968 and lasted through March 1969 by students and community leaders who sought to represent their community's racial and ethnic diversity.  Chair Chung would like to invite a historian to speak about the implications of this strike which was held during a time of civil unrest.  This glimpse of history will reveal areas that need closer attention as the HRC moves ahead.  

13. 
Adjournment

With no further business to address, Chair Chung adjourned the meeting at 5:40 p.m.  

	RESPECTFULLY SUBMITTED BY:
	Doreen Arevalo
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